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OTLEY PARISH COUNCIL


DRAFT Minutes of Annual Parish Meeting held on Monday 18th May 2015
Present:

Clerk:


Mrs V Osborne
Chairman:

Mr A Ling
Councillors:
Mr R Ling, Mrs I Lincoln, Mrs J Vaughan, Mr D Hook, Mrs S Grant, Mr M Liddell, Mrs A Lord, Mr P Whiffing and three members of the public.
The meeting opened at 7.04pm.  
Mr Anthony Ling welcomed Cllr Peter Bellfield as our elected County Councillor and Cllr Tony Fryatt our newly elected District Councillor to the meeting.

14.127 Nomination for Chairperson – Mr A Ling was proposed by Mrs J Vaughan and seconded by Mrs S Grant.
14.128 Apologies for absence – Mrs J Hubbard – Otley primary school, Mr I Beaumont - OCPT, Mr J Hall – community council, and PSCO Sally-Anna Chatten Berry.
14.130 Minutes of Annual Parish Meeting held on 19th May 2014 – It was resolved that the minutes of the meeting, circulated to all members, be signed as a correct record.  Approved by all councillors.
14.131 Matters arising -  there were none.
14.132 Chairmans Report – Mr A Ling welcomed everyone and explained the purpose of the meeting.  Mr Ling welcomed Peter Bellfield, who has been our County & District Councillor. Sadly, he has now retired from the District Council although will remain a County Councillor and we would like to thank him for all his help and guidance over these past years and wish him well for the future.  Mr Tony Fryatt is now our new District Councillor and we congratulate him on being elected.  

Mr Ling introduced our nine Parish Councillors and informed the meeting we meet regularly every 4-6 weeks with published dates and notes of the meetings displayed on our Parish Council Notice Boards and website.

Mr Ling thanked all the councillors for their support over the past year.  He also thanked Brian Childs who has been the Vice Chairman for the last two years and a Parish Councillor for at least 15 years. He has decided to stand down but extended thanks to him for all his work and support over the years and we wish him well in the future

Our Parish Clerk, Vanessa Osborne, has had to work very hard this year to keep up with the paperwork, accounts, planning applications and consultations for which we are all very grateful.  Sadly she will be stepping down from this role shortly and I would like to thank her for all the hard work she has done over the last four years. It has been demanding at times and she has always been very efficient, carrying out her role with a great deal of diligence.  We wish her well in her future venture.

 We have 3 sub-committees namely :- Planning , Rights of way & Finance. 

Well what has been keeping us busy over the last year ?

Firstly I am pleased to report our long awaited bus shelter at Newlands is due to be erected from the 3rd of  June.  The bus shelter outside the Post Office has now been rebuilt after being knocked down by a bus and we would like to thank the Soames family for attending to this matter promptly.

Speeding in the village is a constant topic and we have had a noticeable increase in Police presence over the year as well as the community speedwatch camera. We would like to thank the Police and Tony Barrett and his team for all their efforts which I believe has made a real difference.  We have not given up on this issue and we started looking into a mobile VAS sign some time ago. Due to a number of stumbling blocks this has taken a long time to progress, however we have now decided to erect four permanent posts that the new sign can be rotated around.  Once installed Otley will always have a speed indicator sign on one of our roads.  We would like to thank Peter Bellfield for a sizable contribution towards the cost of this out of his locality fund. 

Councillor David Hook has joined an action group called SAVID which stands for safer village driving and its aim is to promote better driving through all our local villages. They are having a launch event at Clopton Village Hall on 27th June between 11am-12.30pm and all residents are welcome.
As last year was the centenary of WW1 we decided to enhance the war memorial by planting shrubs and flowers around it.  Over the coming months we hope to see a fine display and I would like to thank Isobel Lincoln and Jane Vaughan for doing the research and planting.

SCDC has been busy with the Local Development Plan and we have been looking at a variety of consultations regarding this.  As a result we have re-applied to protect the land behind the Church from any development and also agreed with residents concerned, a conservation area in the front as well.

You may be aware of the ongoing saga of high speed broadband especially when all the phones in the village were cut off.  We have continued to apply pressure to get this job finished as quickly as possible.  We even helped to start negotiations with a local farmer to find an alternative route for the cable but sadly BT decided to continue with finding a route down the Ipswich road which has led to several road closures.  However I am pleased to report that the work is in the final stages and we have been reliably informed it will be finished by the end of June (fingers crossed)

Over the year we have been looking at lots of consultation documents - SHLAA, Local Development Plan, Leisure Strategy, CIL, Issues & Options site allocations and area specifics, village physical limits & housing allocation, world of planning and building control, parking standards, childrens centres, sustainability appraisal to name a few!!

The planning sub-committee dealt with 15 planning applications during the year.  These were generally extensions and minor alterations.

The PC has a web site where you can keep up to date with what has been happening in the village. The web address is http://www.otley.onesuffolk.net. You will find the minutes for our meetings posted their along with meeting dates and other information.

HIGHWAYS

We continue to monitor the state of the roads and report pot holes or edge subsidence when they occur. 

Following a letter from a concerned resident we have asked highways to erect two signs on Otley hill to alert drivers that there is no footpath and so to be aware of pedestrians.

There have been a number of accidents at the Swilland four crossways as a result of parking in the layby next to this junction reducing visibility. We are in talks with the farmer who uses the layby as an access to his field and highways to try to solve this problem.

RIGHTS OF WAY 

Russell Ling has continued his work with the Rights of Way committee and work parties and I thank him for his efforts over the last year. The PC continues to arrange for the cutting of the footpaths and this work is funded by the SCDC P3 scheme.  We are lucky to have such a well maintained and structured footpath network.

Well that's enough from me, thank you for listening. If you have any questions please don't feel afraid to ask either now or after the meeting or in fact at any time - we are your Parish Council and are here to reflect your local needs.

14.133 Presentation of draft Parish Council Accounts – Balance at start of year £6,715.68.
Receipts - The precept remained at £4,500 which just covers running costs.  We received an additional £171.98 in Council Tax Grant.  Suffolk County Council continues to reimburse the cost of cutting the village rural paths and we received £1,144.16 in respect of the P3scheme.  VAT was reclaimed from the Revenue amounting to £255.29. With a small £4.08 in interest received on the accounts the total income for this year amounted to £6,075.50.  Payments - Total payments for the year amounted to £4,334.23 giving an excess of receipts over payments of £1,741.27.  The only notable change to our usual administration costs was an increase in the clerks salary by £273 and a new membership fee for the Suffolk Preservation Society at £30.  We made an additional £100 grant under the S137 payments to SAVID and made additional payments to cut a permissive path at a cost of £18.48 and purchased Hi-Vis vests for our winter gritters at a cost of £19.43.

This leaves us with a balance at end of the year £8,456.95.  These reserves are higher than is the generally accepted  level of between 3-12 months of gross expenditure, but have been built up to accommodate the mobile VAS costs (earmarked at, circa £3,500-4000).  If the levels of reserves are not reduced to less than twice the annual precept, and if no adequate explanation can be provided it is possible we may be forced into a planned decrease in annual precept.  A full explanation of the accounts will be available on the website by 1st July to comply with the Transparency Code.
14.134 County Councillor’s Report - for 2014/15 A personal comment :
From a personal point of view this is a year which I would rather forget. However I am now making good progress and it will be nice to be able to drive again. I have nothing but praise for the NHS, Ipswich hospital and all those who work in the three specialist areas that have treated me in the last twelve months, not forgetting my own GP. My gratitude to them all is immense.  Unfortunately this has meant that I have not been able to provide the service to you all which I would like, particularly in being unable to attend meetings which help me to appreciate the problems and concerns in the 26 parishes I represent. My apologies , but I hope that from this summer “normal service will resume”

Council Tax - I am sure that you all know that for the fifth year in a row the County Council has frozen council tax. This means that Suffolk residents will not pay any more than they did in 2010/11. We have delivered savings of £130m over the last four years. However, if central government polices remain unchanged, we estimate that we will have to make further savings of £120 over the next three years, having started with £38.2 for the forthcoming year. A significant proportion on the savings have been achieved by a reduction in the workforce of 47% across all council services.
Two major operational changes - As far as what has happened at the County Council, two significant service changed responsibility in order to reduce costs just before or in the early part of the year. The CSD services which were in partnership with BT, were brought back in house after ten years, and the Highways maintenance contract was put out Kier MG.

CSD contract - The transfer of the CSD contract, which included the financial, IT and HR activities of the council, came back into our direct responsibility seamlessly. Even the few adverse comments which we were getting towards the end of the contract seem to have dried up. It is also saving us money.

Highways contract - The transfer of all highways maintenance to Kier MG has proved a very different matter. To start with we negotiated the contract with May Gurney with whom we had had a good relationship, but at the last minute they were acquired by Kier. The idea was that the council staff would transfer to Kier MG under the normal arrangements, but some of the more important staff decided to take redundancy where it was offered, thus resulting in a shortage in the workforce. It seems that the council did not insist in adequate corrective action being taken soon enough, although us Councillors were complaining to the highways department and the Cabinet member because of the frustration you and we were having in getting anything done. I am glad to say that it all came to a head in the second half of last year when meetings at the highest level within Kier MG produced action on their part. A list of all outstanding work was drawn up and given priority and most has been undertaken. However we discovered subsequently that a number of tasks which councillors and parishes thought were outstanding had never got on to the outstanding list, that is the reason why we still have work outstanding for more than a year but it is now being scheduled.

Highways fault reporting tool - A very important new highways fault reporting tool was introduced earlier this year and any member of the public can use this system by going to www.suffolk.gov.uk/report-a-highways-problem. The new highways reporting tool which allows photographs to be up loaded can be accessed by tablets and mobiles. This means that people can access the map on the go and these will be recorded and actioned straight away. The tool also allows anyone to follow up the report to see the progress being made to complete the work. This means that if any member of the public sees a highways maintenance problem they can report it there and then.

Energy from waste - Towards the end of last year our new energy from waste plant at Great Blackenham was commissioned. This was a major success for the staff responsible because we had relatively little opposition to the development, unlike Norfolk where the cancelation of the contract has cost the council over £30m. On top of that the plant was opened on time and on budget, again quite an achievement for a Government body. 
High speed broadband - During the year we put in a second tranche of £10m towards high speed broad-band for Suffolk which should mean that 95% of the County will have improved speeds by the end of 2017. The latest news is that 75,000 premises are now connected to high-speed fibre broadband thanks to the Better Broadband for Suffolk programme.

Young people’s employment centre - Last November we, in collaboration with other organisations, opened in Ipswich the very first young people’s employment centre in the country for 16 to 24 year olds. What is notable about this project is that it is not just an employment centre but they are trained how to write CVs and approach interviews. In the first month more than 500 young had made use of the centre.
Education - Under the councils new School Improvement Strategy we have recently sent out the second risk-rating letter in which each school is rated red, amber or green, based on information the school has provided as well as government data. This is all part of the work we are doing to keep on top of poor performing schools and to be able to pin point where assistance to improve their outturn is required. Meanwhile last year’s exam results showed an improvement at all levels, in some cases reaching national levels, but there is still a long way to go.

Locality and minor highways grants - During the year I was very pleased to be able to help various people and organisations with financial assistance, the locality grant being over- subscribed. However, due to the problems mentioned earlier, the highways grant was not fully utilised, but I am able to carry the balance forward to this year.

As always feel free to telephone me on 01473 735259 or e-mail on peter.bellfield @suffolk.gov.uk for any assistance you may require with the County Council.
Mr A Ling thanked Cllr Bellfield, on behalf of the parish council, for all his help over the years and the sizeable contributions made over the years to groups within the parish which we wanted to recognise publicly.
14.135 District Councillor’s Report – Mr A Ling congratulated Cllr Fryatt on being elected and welcomed him to the meeting.  Cllr Fryatt confirmed that the outcome of the elections for 42 seats, the Conservatives gained 37, Labour 1, Liberal Democrats 2 and 2 were independent.  He confirmed that the council tax has been frozen again but this is largely due to the work done by officers at SCDC.  Tony confirmed the offices will move to new premises opposite Melton Railway station and that work has now begun.  Cllr Fryatt has been given an Enabling Budget of £5.5k for the District, an increase of £1.5k but this encompasses more parishes.  Cllr Fryatt informed the meeting that the final appeal for the Martlesham development was refused which now means the housing development will continue.  Cllr Fryatt’s background within SCDC is within Planning and he confirmed that there remains a lack of 5 year building supply and it continues to be difficult to apply the Local Policies, however, the Local Plan will be submitted this year to the Planning Inspectorate.  He asked the parish council to maintain their knowledge of planning policies and to keep involved.  Cllr Fryatt is very passionate about affordable housing schemes for first and last time buyers and spoke of Exception sites which could be identified by parish councils for schemes, such as self-builds.  Cllr Fryatt is also Chairman of SALC and they continue to work with local communities for these type of building opportunities.  Cllr Fryatt is also a member of SAVID, representing Clopton, and asked for people to attend their public meeting on 27th June.  Cllr Fryatt raised Heritage Asset list for local communities, of which Otley Parish Council has already responded.  There were no questions for Cllr Fryatt.
14.136 Community Police Report – In the absence of PCSO Sallyanna Chatten-Berry Mr A Ling read a report.  There were 13 reported crimes in the Otley area over the last year.  The figures are down by 17 from the previous 12 months.  This compared to Clopton 15, Hasketon 13, Burgh1, Bredfield 6, Debach 3, Melton 130, Wickham Market 84 and Woodbridge 430.  
The 3 priorities set are to carry out a further programme of speed monitoring and enforcement in the Woodbridge & district SNT area, To carry out parking monitoring and enforcement in the Woodbridge and district SNT area in locations such as schools and those areas raised as a concern by our community and Through patrol and crime reduction awareness of rural dwelling crime to reduce the opportunity of such offences.  The date of the next SNT priorities meeting is Wednesday 1st July 2015 at 7pm at Woodbridge Town Hall.

The mobile police station will next be visiting Otley on Wednesday 24th June, 5th August, 16th September, 28th October and 9th December between 0845-0945hrs, parked in the village hall car park.

Speed checks have been carried out on Helmingham Road, Church Road and Chapel Road 17 x cautions, 35 warning letters, 8 x course offers, 7 x fixed penalty notices, 9 x traffic offence reports and 1 x report to court issues.

There were two recorded reports of anti-social behaviour in Otley that I am aware of since your last meeting.  A report of loud music, which turned out to be from an organised music event on the green, and a neighbour dispute.

Reports of rogue traders, cowboy builders and doorstep callers are unfortunately still a concern for Suffolk Trading Standards.  To combat rogue traders Suffolk Trading Standards is working in partnership with Checkatrade.com to provide a free directory of reliable traders to consumers.  Member businesses are carefully vetted to ensure that known rogues are not admitted.  For more information on the scheme or to nominate a business for the scheme, call Checkatrade.com on 0800 458 1234.

Bogus Callers – it is important to be aware of the risk posed by distraction burglars and bogus callers.  Their aim is to get inside your home to steal from you or, in the case of rogue traders, overcharge you for work that they may do.  One of the common ruses used by bogus callers is to say that they are from one of the utility companies or boards as they used to be known.  The Safe and Sound Group would like to dispel the belief utility company and council employees have some sort of right of entry to their home.  No utility company or council employee has the right to enter your home without a warrant from a court or they are accompanied by a police officer.  
You are encouraged to register to Police Connect for a free community messaging service and register online at: Suffolk.police.uk/policeconnect which will ensure we have accurate data on contact details and preferences or you can pick up a leaflet at your nearest police station.
14.137 Otley School – In the absence of Mrs J Hubbard-Whitehead, Mrs J Vaughan read a report.  At the time of writing this report we have 56 pupils on our register maintaining 3 mixed age classes.  We have been able to appoint an additional teaching assistant to our committed team of teaching, support and administration staff; we are a good team where everyone works and socialises well together.  We have a number of families living out of the Otley, Clopton and Ashbocking catchment area; many families are opting for their children to attend a small school like ours rather than their catchment school.  This is reflected in the recent applications for Reception year this coming September.  I am pleased that we can accommodate these families and offer their children a good education in an environment where everybody knows everyone else and is valued as an individual.

We have had another very busy year in school working on a new National Curriculum officially for some of our year groups whilst trying to use the old one for years 2 and 6 – the national ‘levels’ system of recording progress and achievement has been done away with allowing schools to use their own system of tracking progress. This is for all year groups apart from years 2 and 6 which still need reporting under the old system.  If all this sounds poorly thought out and confusing – it is (!) but the Government deemed it necessary.

We are working our way through the bureaucracy and continue to provide a good education for out children.

Despite the high cost of coach travel we try to organise a range of trips and visits to support the curriculum.  Our wonderful PTA are always very generous and subsidise the cost of travel where possible.  Our older children will be going on a Residential Activity week in early July with Witnesham Primary School.  We will be going to Derbyshire for the first time this year allowing the children to have a little more challenge that in previous years; activities will include rock climbing, high wires, abseiling from a viaduct, canoeing and caving.

Once again we have supported many charities over the last year, Children in Need, Save the Children, Comic Relief, Macmillian Nurses and most recently supporting the earthquake victims in Nepal.

Our Eco Team led by Mrs. Bell and Mr. Czarnota have been busy securing a Bronze award and have almost met the criteria for Silver. The PTA are supporting us financially to create a science area in school which along with our gardening club led by Miss Baker and Mrs. Vaughan, will contribute further to Eco awards.  We were disappointed that the grant application for solar panels, written by one of our governors, Mr. Czarnota, was not accepted but I know that he has not given up and is still in pursuit of funding.

In March the PE co-ordinators from both Otley and Witnesham Schools organised a second Dance spectacular at Trinity Park.  The aim was to show progression from last year so all teachers choreographed the dance routines as opposed to last year’s show where a dance teacher was employed.  It was a huge success once again.  In other areas of PE we won the small schools football league with our federated team, we came third in the Ipswich handball tournament competing against some large Ipswich schools and have been awarded the Sainsbury Bronze Award for participation in sport – this prompted us to be one of only three schools in Suffolk to be nominated for an award for school participation with a dinner and ceremony at Trinity Park, unfortunately we came in the ‘Runners Up’ position.

We have now been officially federated with Witnesham for just over a year with all staff working closely together on the new curriculum, assessment, sharing resources and developing our pupils learning experiences.  Our governors have become familiar with staff and pupils at both schools and work tremendously well as a team; we are very fortunate to have such a supportive, hardworking and challenging school governing body.  As you may have seen in the recent Church Times magazine, Mr. Ian Liddell our Chair of Governors mentioned that we have a vacancy for a governor and would welcome any interested people to either contact him or the school office for more information.

Our 9 Y6 pupils will be moving to their High Schools in July.  5 will transfer to Farlingaye High School, 3 to Thomas Mills High School and 1 to Stowmarket High School; all pupils will take advantage of various induction visits that the High Schools organise.

14.138 Community Council Report – In the absence of Mr J Hall, Mrs V Osborne read a report.  The trustees elected a chairman, vice-chairman, secretary, treasurer and bookings secretary.  During the year James Hall, Nathan Cant, Michelle Boreham, Martin Hunt succeeded by Paul Baker, and Vanessa Ling held these posts respectively.  During the period of this report the trustees have met five times with an average attendance of 13.  Business has included:-

The building – The hall has been available for use continuously through-out the year, with no significant maintenance problems. Ongoing routine maintenance and repairs have been carried out by various volunteers and contractors. Christine Gilbert, our caretaker and cleaner, inspects the hall almost daily.    Events – Individual members and volunteers from the village successfully organised the fête and OtleyFest in July, fireworks in November and the Christmas dinner dance in December. There was no village-show in 2014. Finance – Hall hire charges remained unchanged. Hiring income was £1,061 less than normal running costs, but overall, there was a surplus of £1,911 of income over expenditure, leaving a balance at the end of February 2015 of £29,336, of which £10,000 is currently reserved for the roof. Projects – During 2015 we hope to:  (i) Seal and prolong the life of the hall’s roof with a sprayed rubber-coating; (ii) Remove the gents’ lavatory at the back of the hall to create more useable space; (iii) Improve the bar-area; (iv) Redecorate as necessary. Grounds – Mick Eldridge has continued regular maintenance of the grounds and Suffolk County Council has continued to cut the main playing field.  Risk assessment and health and safety matters. These are monitored on a continuous basis, partly by regular inspections, partly by use of incident books, and partly by checklists held by the chairman, treasurer or secretary.  We have comprehensive insurance cover, both for the building and for our public and employers’ liability, through the agency of Community Action Suffolk. 

Thank you to all who have served as trustees, to all who have hired the hall, to all who have organised and supported events in it, and to all who have looked after the building and grounds in whatever capacity. Volunteers and ideas for improvement are always welcome.

14.139 Otley Church Preservation Trust Report – In the absence of Mr I Beaumont, Mr A Ling read a report.  The Trust has been in existence for 20 years and has raised valuable funds for the restoration and maintenance of the Church fabric. Without it much of the work that has been completed could not have been undertaken. There are six trustees, three of whom are nominated by the Parochial Church Council and two who represent the interests of the Parish Council. We are grateful for the ongoing stewardship that is provided by the members under the chairmanship of Ian Beaumont. 

Trustees marked the 20th anniversary of the Trust with an informal gathering in November attended by all past and present trustees, with the sad exception of Perry Crewdson. Over £72 500 has been raised by the Trust, all of which has been invested in maintaining the fabric of St Mary’s.

In the year April 2014 to March 2015 money received from the Church donation box, sale of guide books, Church boxes distributed to households and investment income amounted to £819.13, compared to the previous year of £705.39. The Trustees continue their efforts in arranging the distribution and collection of boxes. 

Christmas cards sold in support of the Trust have again been popular and a further £354 was raised. Two significant donations from the Dischord Choir and a family funeral amounted to £594.21.  Income from standing orders amounted to £1560, which is equal to the previous year. In total the Trust received income of £3501 during the year, an increase of £568 on the prior year [£2933]. Total funds presently amount to £11 611 as at 20th April 2015.

During the year the Trust has provided £1600 in respect of repairs to the south porch roof. A delay in granting the required faculty for further work that the Trust wishes to support has meant there has been no further call on funds during the year.

The Trustees are aware that the maintenance demands are on-going and will therefore continue their work to raise funds for the preservation of the Church.

14.140 Any Other Business – none.
14.141 Questions – none raised.
With no further matters to discuss the meeting closed at 7.57pm
Signed ………………………………………………………………….   Dated …………………………………
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